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Chair Mortazavi called the meeting to order at 4 p.m. on Tuesday, January 24, 2006, in Nelson Hall East, Room 102 (Goodwin Forum).

Members Present:  Alvarado, Backues, Bliven, Bruce, Butler, Cheyne, Coffey, Dunk, Eichstedt, Fulgham, Green, Haag, Heckman, Henkel, Holschuh, Kornreich, Mortazavi, Moyer, Nordstrom, Owens, Paynton, Powell, Rawal, Richmond, Riordan, Roberts, Sanford, Schwetman, Snow, Vellanoweth, Vrem, Yarnall.     
Members Absent:  Thobaben, Varkey, 

Proxies:  Paynton for Larson, Cheyne for Meiggs, Sommerman for Wieand, Haag for Henkel (after 4:30 p.m.)
Guests:  Dan Collen, Jeff Borgeld, Colleen Mullery, Robert Snyder, Karen Earls, Susan Higgins, Robert Deane.

Approval of Minutes from the Meeting of November 29, 2005    

M/S/U (Cheyne/Backues) to approve the minutes from the meeting of November 29, 2006 as corrected.
Reports, Announcements, and Communications of the Chair
Senator Yarnall relayed information from CSU ERFA regarding the change in provider for prescription drugs that will take place on July 1, 2006.  CalPERS Health Plan enrollees will be affected by the change.  
Chair Mortazavi reported on the Campus Senate Chairs meeting on December 1, 2005.  Many issues were discussed, including:  1) the CSU GE Advisory Committee will be distributing a survey in January, requesting a unified campus response; 2) in relation to the 22 points on facilitating graduation, The Chancellor’s Office (C.O.) will audit 9 campuses this spring, sending a team to visit each campus for one day; 3) a task force has been formed to develop Ed.D. programs; 4) the revised student conduct policy has been approved by the BOT and implementation questions are being addressed; and 5) the Lower Division Transfer Project was discussed and some lower division transfer courses have been approved.  A budget workshop was also held.  One of the major budget issues for the C.O. is determining an accurate marginal cost.  Currently, the marginal cost is $6,270; which is ca. $1,500 short of the real cost.  The C.O. is working to augment this.  It was reported that CSU Fullerton allocated ca. $250,000 to deal with equity issues related to faculty salaries.  The C.O. prefers not to have individual campuses dealing with salary issues campus by campus.  It was reported that the assistant professors at Sacrament State have organized themselves separately from CFA in order to deal with salary issues, etc.
President Richmond approved the 2005 Fall Graduation List and the Resolution on Proposed Change to Appendix J of the HSU Faculty Handbook (#05-05/06-FA).
The Multicultural Center is sponsoring the 12th Annual Diversity Conference.  On Friday, March 3, 1-5 p.m. there will be a workshop for faculty, staff, and administrators to participate in.  

There will be two Assessment Workshops on January 27; from 8:30-11:30 and from 1:30-4:30.  Faculty were asked to participate in these workshops.

Proxies were announced.

Reports of Standing Committees, Statewide Senators, and Ex-officio members
Faculty Affairs Committee (Chair Green):  The Committee continues to look at Appendix J issues, in addition to some other issues.

Educational Policies Committee (Chair Kornreich):  The Committee continues to consider issues from last semester.

Student Affairs Committee (Chair Moyer):  The Committee continues to address the challenging issue of online course evaluations.

Statewide Senate (Senator Cheyne):  The next plenary session is this weekend and a report will be made at the next meeting.

University Curriculum Committee (Chair Eichstedt):  The UCC is reviewing the guidelines for program review, particularly the GE program review, and may be coming back to the Senate this spring with proposed revisions.

Associated Students (Student Representative Backues):  There was a good turnout for the Student/Administrator Shadow Day.  Those who participated provided feedback, which will be reported later.  The deadline for applications for the Campus Community Scholarship is February 24 and faculty were invited to encourage students involved in campus community work to apply for the scholarship.  
President’s Office (President Richmond):  The President reported on a meeting at the Chancellor’s Office that was held recently to discuss enrollment issues in the L.A. basin.  There are campuses in the L.A. basin that are both substantially missing their enrollment targets as well as substantially exceeding their enrollment targets.  HSU recruits a number of minority students from the L.A. basin, and the meeting was informative.  The CSU is beginning to change the way it views the future.  While the CSU has been a growing institution for a number of years, it is no longer the case.  Projections of the numbers of graduating high school seniors in California show that the numbers are beginning to peak.  The CSU is beginning to realize that it can no longer view itself as a continually growing institution.  This will have broad budget implications. 
In light of the CSU’s realization that future growth is peaking, concern was expressed from the Senate floor that perhaps HSU will need to re-visit its Master Plan and its own growth projections.  

The President noted that there are still many growth opportunities in the CSU and for HSU.  For example, ca. 30% of high school graduates in California go on to higher education in California.  Of that percentage, ca. 10% attend the CSU.  There may be an opportunity to reach out to high percentage of students not going to higher education, through working with various organizations and especially working with the K-12 system to help get more students interested in higher education.
The President encouraged everyone to read a book recommended to him by Senator Paynton:  My Freshman Year: What a Professor Learned by Becoming a Student, by Rebekah Nathan.  The book provides insight into student life and the role of the university in students’ education.   Senator Paynton reported that several faculty members across the country are participating in an experiment to re-vamp the way courses are taught, based on the book.  

TIME CERTAIN:  4:20 P.M.

1. Resolution on Term Limits for the Chair of the HSU Academic Senate (#16-05/06-GF)
M/S (Fulgham/Eichstedt) to place the resolution on the floor.

Resolution on Term Limits for the Chair of the HSU Academic Senate 
#16-05/06-GF – January 24, 2006

RESOLVED: That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends the following amendment (in bold) to Appendix F: Bylaws and Rules of Procedure of the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University in the HSU Faculty Handbook, under Article IV, Section 5. 

Section 5. Election - The officers shall be elected at the first meeting of the reconstituted Academic Senate. The Senate Chair shall be elected each year and may hold a maximum of two consecutive one-year terms.
RESOLVED: That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that if approved by 2/3 majority of the Academic Senate, this proposed change becomes effective in 2006-2007 academic year.

RATIONALE: There are no guidelines in the current Faculty Handbook that outline regulations and format of Academic Senate election of officers. This is a first attempt to add a term limits provision for the Senate Chair. This serves the purpose of distributing the leadership of the Academic Senate more broadly and allows all members of the Academic Senate equal notice and opportunity to run for office.  

First Reading – November 29, 2005

Discussion:
· Continuing concern was expressed regarding the rationale for proposing term limits.  The Senate has been concerned for several years and has discussed various ways to broaden and “democratize” the leadership of the Senate.  The fact that individuals are not lining up to take Senate leadership positions may make it appear as if the process is less than democratic, however, it has been difficult to find individuals who will step forward into these positions.  It was noted that this is not the case at the statewide senate, where many names are included on the ballots, and contested elections occur.   Setting term limits for the Senate Chair does not seem necessary in the case of the HSU Senate, and it doesn’t address the real issue of the lack of individuals stepping forward to run for election.
· Term limits would prevent an individual from continuing indefinitely, when no one else is willing to step forward; it essentially would force the issue by requiring someone to assume leadership.
· Term limits are not needed.  If someone is doing a great job and everyone wants them to stay, why shouldn’t they be able to stay?  If it is felt that they are not doing a great job, they can be voted out.

· If someone doesn’t want to continue as Senate Chair beyond two years, they don’t have to.  If no one else steps up to the plate, the issue will be forced.  Term limits are not needed to force the issue.
· It was suggested that the nomination committee be asked to always forward two names.

Voting on the resolution occurred and FAILED with 2 Abstentions.

Reports of Standing Committees, Statewide Senators, and Ex-officio members Cont.
Academic Affairs (Provost Vrem):  All were encouraged to attend the Assessment Conference on Friday.  It will be given by Mary Allen, a former faculty member from Bakersfield.  The 2006 Chung-Watson Lecture in Business Ethics will be presented by  Michael Crooke, former CEO of Patagonia and an HSU grad, on Monday, February 6, 4-5:30 p.m.  The Northcoast Education Summit will be held February 2-5.  It is an important local event and all were encouraged to attend.  A workshop on Writing Across the Curriculum will be held on Friday, February 10, noon-4 and on Saturday, February 11, 8:30-noon.  Faculty are invited to attend the workshop.  A diversity conference will be held in March.  This year, as a special feature, there will be two workshops for faculty, staff, and administrators, on March 3 at 1-3 p.m. and 3-5 p.m.  Faculty and administrators were asked to plan to attend one of the workshops.  For further information, contact the Multicultural Center.

Student Affairs (Vice President Butler):  A Career Expo will be held on February 3 in the West Gym.  There will be 77 employers and 25 agencies offering opportunities for  volunteer internships and for full- and part-time employment and career planning. Faculty were asked to encourage students, especially seniors, to attend.  Faculty were also encouraged to attend and talk to the employers.   
Administrative Affairs (Vice President Coffey):  The interview process for the search for a Vice President for Advancement has been completed and the search committee will be making a recommendation shortly. 
Staff Council (Staff Representative Bruce):  A lunchtime workshop on laughter will be held next week.  Information on the time and place can be found on the Staff Council web site.
2. Resolution on Appointment Process for the Chair of the Senate Finance Committee (#17-05/06-GF) – First Reading
Resolution on Appointment Process for the Chair of the Senate Finance Committee
#17-05/06-EX – January 24, 2006

First Reading

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends the following amendment (changes indicated by underline and strike-out) to the “Bylaws and Rules of Procedures of the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University” (Appendix F, HSU Faculty Handbook), under Article XVI, Section 3:

Section 3. Senate Finance Committee--The members of the Senate Finance Committee shall be appointed by the Senate Appointments Committee to three-year terms.The Chair shall be appointed by the Senate Executive Committee to a two-year term. 
and be it further

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that if approved by a 2/3 majority of the Academic Senate, this amendment becomes effective immediately.

RATIONALE:  The Senate Executive Committee has a more in-depth understanding of the roles and responsibilities of the Senate Finance Committee chair than the Senate Appointments Committee.  In addition, the Chair of the Senate Finance Committee serves as a member of the Senate Executive Committee.

The question was raised as to why the Chair of the Senate Finance Committee is not elected by the Senate.  The exact history was not known and the justification for why this position is not elected by the Senate was not known.      
[In the past, the Senate Finance Committee Chair and the Student Affairs Committee Chair have been appointed by the Senate Appointments Committee.  On November 1, 2005, the Senate Executive Committee decided that these two committee chairs should be appointed by the Senate Executive Committee instead.  For the Finance Committee, this necessitated a change in the Bylaws.]
It was noted that the Senate elects its officers and that two of those officers also serve as chairs of standing committees.  The other two standing committee chairs are have always been appointed.
TIME CERTAIN:  4:45 P.M.

3. Presentation by Athletics Director (Dan Collen) and Faculty Athletics Representative (Jeff Borgeld)
PowerPoint presentations were given by Dan Collen, Athletics Director and Jeff Borgeld, Faculty Athletics Representative (FAR) on the HSU Athletics program and the roles and responsibilities of the FAR.  Handouts of the presentations were provided.  Senate members had an opportunity to ask questions.

4. Approval of Draft Academic Calendar 2006/2007

M/S (Fulgham/Owens) to approve the Draft Academic Calendar 2006/2007.

· Reasons for the proposed changes include: 1) HSU was scheduled to begin too early; it is mandated that a pay period cannot extent beyond 45 days and 2) it is now mandated that Veterans Day must be observed on a work day.
· The Calendar committee will make necessary changes to the perpetual calendar and a revision of the perpetual calendar will be brought to the Senate later this semester.  
· A definition of “Other” day was requested.  It comes from the Chancellor’s Office guidelines and is used to meet the minimum requirements for instructional and academic days.  It is included as part of the annual pay cycle for faculty. 
Voting occurred and the Draft Calendar was Approved Unanimously.

M/S/U (Fulgham/Cheyne) to make this an emergency item for immediate transmittal to the President.

TIME CERTAIN:  5:25 P.M.

5. Report on Pilot GE Survey Results (UCC Chair Eichstedt)
Handouts of the Summary of Changes made to the GE Survey on the Basis of the Pilot Study Data (previously sent out via email) and a Draft of the revised survey were distributed.
Twenty-seven classes participated in the GE pilot survey Fall 2005.  Classes were well-represented across the disciplines and across both upper and lower division GE.  There was a slightly higher representation of Area B (Physical Sciences).  Approximately 550 student survey responses were received.  Since the forms used for the survey could not be read by machine, all data was entered manually.

Each student who filled out the survey was asked to provide brief handwritten information on three, randomly selected questions, indicating why they answered the specific question they way they did.  Across the classes, there was a minimum of 50 responses per question.  It was useful to look at both the quantitative and qualitative data and as a result, 14 items on the survey were changed based on this data.   There were no surprises in the quantitative data.  The qualitative data showed where there was some confusion about what was being asked on certain questions. Questions that were confusing to students were changed in order to clarify.  The Summary of Changes indicates specific examples of changes made to the survey.  The GE Steering Committee feels that the revised survey instrument is very good.
It took students ca. 30 minutes to fill out the survey and it may possible go faster in the spring.  The committee is still trying to decided whether or not to include the qualitative feedback again.  

Concern was expressed at the numbers of surveys begin given in classes and the time that they are taking.  Can a number of surveys be combined and given at one time?
Ideally, this survey needs to be separated from the evaluation of the individual faculty member.  Also, survey fatigue can result if multiple surveys are given on one day.  The GE survey does include a question that asks if a student has taken the GE survey in more than one class.

While it is difficult to have to give up time in class, it is important to obtain an overall picture of what is happening at the university in regard to GE.  The survey will be done in the spring, but will not necessarily continue over time.  It was recognized that there is a problem with the number of different surveys are being run at the same time for various purposes.

Survey responses will be returned to faculty who participated in the pilot.  The data is for information only, to be used by faculty members to help them understand how students perceive their course.  It should be clear that assessment of faculty performance is a separate process and is not the same as an overall assessment of the course.
TIME CERTAIN:  5:45 P.M. 

Formal adjournment of Senate meeting and fifteen minute open forum for all faculty


M/S/U (Fulgham/Haag) to adjourn the meeting at 5:45 P.M.


















